
TOWN OF FERDINAND

REGULAR MEETING

August  15, 2023

The Ferdinand Town Council met for a Regular Meeting at 6:30 PM on Tuesday, August 15,

2023 in the Ferdinand Town Hall. Present were Vice-President, Debbie Johnson; Council Member,

Ron Weyer; Attorney, Sharon Bohnenkemper and Clerk-Treasurer, Tamara Miller.

Also in attendance were Ruby Schepers, Jamie Leclere, Ed Cole, Janet Schnell and Jonathan

Hulsman.

Ron moved to  approve the  Minutes  of the July  18,  2023  and  the July 25,  2023  Council

Meetings. Debbie seconded. Motion carried 2-0.

Department reports (attached) were distributed to the Council prior to the meeting.

Kerri Blessinger, Police Chief, stated Vienna Drive will be closed for the culvert replacement

near 22nd Street and Vienna Drive starting on August 18 through the end of september. She reminded

drivers to use caution and keep their speed in mind. There are alternative routes to use.

James stated the roof construction on the 202 E. 3rd Street Professional Building is underway.

Ben Brinkman, Water/Wastewater Superintendent, stated they repaired a water leak at 532

East 20th Street. Brinkman requested to employ Midwestern Engineers, Inc. to aid in the preparation

of the permit renewal application for the NPDES (National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System)

Permit to IDEM at an estimated fee of $2,500. Ron moved to approve the request. Debbie seconded.

Motion carried 2-0. Ron moved to approve the purchase of water pipe and supplies needed for the

Vienna Drive water main project for approximately $33,000. Debbie seconded. Motion carried 2-0.

IDEM (Indiana Department of Environmental Management) has mandated via EPA, that all Indiana

Water Departments conduct a survey of each homcowner's water pipeline leading into their homes.

Brinkman stated that mandatory service line surveys will be sent out over the next couple of weeks

to water customers.  The utility must complete documentation of the findings by October 2024. The

survey will help detemine which water lines must be replaced.

Janet Schnell, President of the Survivors of Suicide of Dubois County, was presented with

the Town of Ferdinand Proclamation proclaiming the month of September in Ferdinand as National

Suicide Prevention Month.  Schnell explained the suicide rate has declined in Dubois County as a

result of awareness and prevention training in the County. Suicide Awareness Voices of Education



(SAVE) seeks to prevent suicide through education, training, and peer support programs and serve

as  a resource to those touched by  suicide.  Schnell  thanked the  Council  for their participation by

increasing community awareness.  Ron moved to  approve the signing of the Proclamation by the

Town of Ferdinand. Debbie seconded. Motion carried 2-0.

Ed Cole with Dul]ois Strong gave an update on the community actions. The informational

materials he distributed are attached.

Agenda item -Possfole use of Non-Restricted Opioid Fund was on the agenda in error.

The close-out documentation for CCMG 2022rol  has been sthtted. We are waiting for

the closerout letter from INDOT for CCMG 2022ro1.

CCMG 2022ro2 Culvert Project is underway and will continue through September.

CCMG 2023-01 Project was awarded to Calcar and work will begin in 2024.

MillerrequestedtheCouncilratifyahighercommitmentfromtheTownfortheCCMG2023-

02.  The original approved commitment was $150,000, the revised commitment is $158,822.03, an

increase of $8,822.03.   Ron moved to  approve the increase to  the Town's  Community Crossing

Matching Grant commitment for the 2023ro2 applications. Dchbie seconded. Motion carried 2ro.

Miller  reported   the   wastewater   department   received   an   IFA   Apprenticeship   Salary

Reimbursement Grant for up to $68,964 for Kyle Lechner, an apprentice in the wastewater operator

program through the Alliance of Indiana Water. The grant also includes $700 for a computer and

$7,000 in training reimbursement. Miller thanked Kelly Gardener with the Alliance of Indiana Rural

Water  for her  assistance  in  obtaining  this  grant.    The  Town  also  received  $20,000  from  Grow

Southwest Next Level Grants in 2023 and $20,000 in 2022.

The Valley One Apartments agenda item was postponed until the September meeting.

The property owner of 1305 Main Street is working to clean up the property.

At  7:00  PM  the  Budget  Hearing  was  held.  Miller  stated  the  Advertised  2024  Budget  is

$2,423,164 (2022 was $2297,790) with an adopted tax rate of .7205 (2023  adopted rate was .7527)

per  $100  of assessed  value  of $142,443,065  (2022  was  $124,606,109).  The  Maximum  Levy  is

$1,038,997  (2023  was  $948,881)  an  increase  of 9.5%.   The 2024  Budget  Form  3  was  posted on

Gateway and is availchle at www.budgetnotices.in.gov. The 2024 budget adoption meeting will be

Thursday, September 21, 2023, at 7:00 PM at the Town Hah. There being no further discussion. Ron

moved to close the budget hearing. Dedbie seconded. Motion carded 2ro.



At 7: 15 PM Additional Appropriation Ordinance 2023-13 , was introduced. Miller requested

the following additional appropriations in excess of the budget for the current year:

ARPA                                                                      Capital outlays               $99,7 03
Economic Dev Income Tax (LIT-ED)             Capital outlays               $46,200
Cumulative capital Development                     Capital outlays               $21,300
Casino Riverboat                                                    Capital outlays             $ 110,000

The adoption date was set for the September 21, 2023 Council Meeting at 7: 15 PM.

There was no additional information regarding the Local Safety Tax Initiative.

Miller distributed the accounts receivable report to the Council. The balance outstanding is

higher  than  the  previous  month.  The  utility  bills  were  higher  this  month  due  to  the  higher

temperatures.

There was no additional information regarding CISM - Critical Incident Stress

Management.

Ron moved to approve Debbie's request to accept Universal Design's proposal for the Total

Preliminary Design Phase Fee of $25,000 for potential sidewalks on SR162/Main Street.  Debbie

seconded. Motion carried 2-0.

There  is  no  additional  information  regarding  Addition  to  Road  Inventory  18th  Street  &

Mississippi Street or the Curb and Gutter Project Update (Georgia Street).

Chief Blessinger reported the police have  increased patrolling near the  3rd  and Michigan

Street.  She stated she has not received any information from the concerned residents as promised at

a  previous  Council  Meeting.  Jonathon  Hulsman  was  in  attendance  and  expressed  concern  for

speeding in the area and parking near intersections. After listening to Hulsman and Chief Blessinger,

the Council decided not to install  a stop sign at this time at the intersection of 3rd and Michigan

Streets.    Blessinger  asked  that  any  concerns  be  reported  to  her  directly  or by  calling  the  non-

emergency dispatch number.

Debbie  stated  that  the  health  insurance  committee  received  proposals  from  Shepherd

Insurance  and  German  American  Bank.  The  best  rates  were  provided  by  GAB  renewing  with

Anthem. Ron moved to allow the Town to renew the current health insurance with Anthem effective

October 1, 2023. Debbie seconded. Motion carried 2-0.

Based on the Ferdinand Town Council's recommendation to  the Dubois County Election

Board, on July 18, 2023, the D.C. Election Board passed Resolution 2023-9, no municipal election

will be held in Ferdinand on November 7, 2023 as there was no contest for any office up for election



in Ferdinand this year.

Ron moved to adopt Ordinance 2023-14, An Ordinance Amending Ordinance No 2022-47

Regarding Salaries, Compensation and Wages for Elected Officials, Appointees and Employees of

the Town of Ferdinand effective August 29, 2023, at the meeting it was introduced. The ordinance

approves the pay for Staphanie Brinkman, part time deputy clerk, at a rate of $22.00 per hour for 24

hours per week when training; 40 hours per week when covering leave; and then back to 24 hours

per week when the other employee retuns. Paid holidays will be prorated when she is working 24

hours per week. Debbie seconded. Motion carried 2-0.

Ron moved to adopt Ordinance 2023-15, An Ordinance Amending Ordinance No 2022-47

Regarding Salaries, Compensation and Wages for Elected Officials, Appointees and Employees of

the  Town  of Ferdinand  effective  September  25,  2023,  at  the  meeting  it  was  introduced.  The

ordinance approves the pay for Kin Vanwinkle Fischer, Marketing and Promotions Coordinator, at

a rate of $20.00 per hour for up to 20 hours per week, subject to passing the drug screening. Paid

holidays will be prorated. Debbie seconded. Motion carried 2-0.

At 7:30 PM Robert Reynolds, with LWG, who prepared the electric rate studyjoined the meeting

by telephone for the introduction of the Electric Rate Ordinance. He explained the rational for the

rate increase :

•     The last rate increasewas in 2019.
•     Utility decreased rates by 1.4% in 2022 due to the reduction in URT.
•     Since 2019, inflation and increased costs have reduced margins

o    Without an increase a reduction in reserves may occur
•     Help increase cash reserves in improvement fund

o    ln 2019 the substation project was started and cost around $1.7 million. Most of the

project was funded from cash reserves held in the improvement fund.
o    This rate increase will help restore lost funding and pay for future improvements

needed to the system
•     After the proposed increase, the rates will still be one of the lowest in the area
•     The proposed electric rate increase will be reflected on the utility invoice dated october 25,

2023 due November 10, 2023

Ron moved to close the public heanng. Debbie seconded. Motion carried 2-0. Ron moved to adopt

The  Electric  Rate  Ordinance  2023-10,  An  Ordinance  amending  Chapter  10.33  of the  Ferdinand

Municipal Code Regarding Electric Rates and Charges. Debbie seconded. Motion carried 2-0.

Ron moved to adopt Resolution 2023-06, A Resolution Amending the ARPA Plan Adopted

by  Ordinance  2022-17.   The  resolution  added   $25,000   for  the   Senior  Citizens   Center  roof.



Debbie seconded. Motion carried 2-0.

The IMEA (Indiana Municipal Electric Association) Convention will be in Bloomington on

October 3, 4 and 5, 2023. The Town is a host and will have a table at the door to display tourism

pamphlets and we will be putting together a gift basket containing local merchant items to give away.

Fischer  explained  the  IMEA  provides  training,  safety  meetings  and  mutual  aid  for  the  electric

department.

Debbie stated the right-of-way in front of Casey' s is the State' s responsibility to maintain.

Debbie instructed concerned citizens to contact INDOT. Bohnenkemper, on behalf of the Town, has

contacted INDOT five times to request the ROW be mowed.

Bohnenkemper requested a hearing date be set for a Petition to Vacate a Public Street on

September 21, 2023 at 7:30 PM. Ordinance 2023-16 was assigned to the Ordinance to Vacate Public

Street (Part of the unimproved portion of 7th Street).

Ron moved to appoint Chief Kerri Blessinger to the Dubois County 9-1 -1  Advisory Board,

replacing Don Foerster who has asked to be retired from the position.   Debbie seconded.  Motion

carried 2-0.

Miller  requested  pemission  to  sell  the  old  artificial  Christmas  tree  and  other  unused

Christmas decorations to  another municipality,  subject to the reserve set by the  Clerk Treasurer.

Debbie moved to approve the request. Ron seconded. Motion carried 2-0.

Ron moved to pay regular claims. Debbie seconded. Motioned carried 2-0.

ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Tour Council Meeting
Budget Adoption
Additional Appropriation
Petition to Vacate a Public Street

BZA
Plan Commission
Park Board
Economic Development Comm.

Thusday
Thusday
Thursday
Thursday

Wednesday
Wednesday
Wednesday
Monday

September 21, 2023 at 6:30 PM
September 21, 2023 at 7:00 PM
September 21, 2023 at 7: 15 PM
September 21, 2023 at 7:30 PM

August 23, 2023 at 6:30 PM-Cancelled
August 23, 2023 at 7:00 PM-Cancelled
September 13, 2023 at 4:30 PM
October 23, 2023 at 6:00 PM

As there was no further business to discuss, Ron moved to adjourn. Debbie seconded. Motion

carried 2-0. Meeting adjourned at 7:50 PM.



ATTEST:

Clerk-Treasurer

FERDINAND TO\VN COUNCIL




















	08152023 Meeting Minutes
	08152023 deptartment meeting minutes

